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In this month’s newsletter

Chairman’s Chat – Paul gives a roundup of the month
GLOSS series final results
HAVOC/SOS midweek league concludes at Hutton
Chairman’s Chat  

I am writing this the day after HAVOC’s exciting triumph in the 2022 GLOSS orienteering league.  Once again, a small club such as HAVOC has been able to triumph over many larger clubs in the South East area due to the commitment and skill of about 15 club members who have competed strongly at events over the past 5 Sundays.  This year the overall result was uncertain before the last event with 4 clubs still in with a chance.  The handicap scoring format of the event produces unpredictable outcomes and enables a wide range of club members to take part and score for the club, creating a good social vibe with scope for post-event analysis in a nearby beer-garden.  HAVOC came second on Sunday but that was good enough to win overall.  HAVOC has now won the GLOSS 5 times running so we will be keen to extend our run to 6 wins next summer.  

The summer Street-O Series has nearly finished but there is one more HAVOC event on 4th August.  The venue will be moving from the advertised Ingatestone location due to local roadworks.  It has moved to Shenfield/Hutton instead, so check out the HAVOC website for final details.  We are also in discussions with SOS regarding another winter street-O series.  We hope to offer some new venues and may make greater use of smartphone MapRun software so your phone can ‘ping’ as you reach the control rather than writing down answers on a paper control card.  

Multi-day orienteering festivals are a feature of summertime and this August an intrepid band of 8 HAVOC members will be competing in the hills during the Lakeland 5 Days event.  Good luck with the navigation across all those hills and dales!    

The recent HAVOC Committee meeting discussed fixtures for the next season and has firmed up the autumn events.  The SWELL league will operate as normal, being a mixture of HAVOC, CHIG and SOS local events in Essex.  The first SWELL event will be at Langdon Hills near Basildon on Sunday 11th September.  Before then Graham Batty will be planning the courses while I will be doing some map updates.  Colin Jackson will be organising so please let him know if you are coming along and can help out on the day.  All HAVOC helpers on the day will get a free run as usual. 

HAVOC committee has also set the date of its AGM as Wed 5th October 2022. It will be a virtual meeting using Zoom software.  Please consider logging on that evening or perhaps joining the committee (which normally meets via Zoom) if you wish to become more active in the sport.    

You may remember that long-time HAVOC members Mary Ryder and John Baker passed away earlier this year.  As is customary on such occasions, HAVOC has made two £100 donations to RNLI and RSPB in their memory.  

Finally, congratulations to Megan Carter-Davies who became Britain’s 3rd ever world orienteering champion, winning the World Sprint Orienteering gold medal in Denmark in June 2022.     

That’s all for now.  Enjoy the rest of the Newsletter including David’s club performance spreadsheets.  

Paul Beckett   
Our Next Events
We have one round left in the summer series that we are holding jointly with SOS.  We had hoped to use Ingatestone for this, but with roadworks promising potential traffic problems, we have moved it just down the A12 to Hutton.  This will start in the same place as the current Shenfield and Hutton MapRun, and indeed use some of the same controls, so if you have done that then you will have a slight advantage.  We will have the usual two course choices for that one – Long and Short.  They both use Hutton Country Park as well as the streets, and I think we will run on MapRun again on the night after a successful trial of this at the last HAVOC event in Billericay.  You can of course run in a more traditional way as well if you would prefer.  Entry via RaceSignUp, as usual.
We have a couple of forest events planned for the autumn, starting with Langdon Hills in early September, and then Belhus Woods in November.  Both of these will form part of the SWELL season for 2022/23, and the Langdon Hills event is also slated to be in the EA League.  Full details on the website, as usual. 
Volunteer planners and organisers, or people to assist with course planning or organising, are always welcome for the street orienteering and forest orienteering events.  Please contact the club secretary, Colin Jackson (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ) for more information or to volunteer.  

Details for future HAVOC events and those of neighbouring clubs are on the HAVOC website.  
Last Month’s Review
There were a few events other than the GLOSS series last month.  But, GLOSS was the main draw for every Sunday during July.  It took us to various parts of London, and various terrains, from the contours of Addington Hills, to the flatlands of Gunnersbury Park, the forests of Claybury and Addington and the park running of Horton Country Park and Gunnersbury, as well as our own event at Hornchurch.  The scoring system again kept it close until the last event, where three clubs were in with a shout of taking home the Red Bus Trophy.  You will have already read in Paul’s section, that the final result saw us retain the trophy, and the story of how we achieved this is written below.
Other than the GLOSS, we hosted the next of our summer series in Billericay North.  We trialed the MapRun software for this event, allowing competitors to electronically time and punch on the night.  This proved to wprk pretty well, and certainly encouraged a bit of additional analysis after the event, as everyone could compare routes and times, and identify errors and time losses using the software.  The courses were a little long, as I looked to utilized both areas of woodland – Norsey Woods and Queens Park, as well as Lake Meadows.  The woods provided some tricky navigation and several people found a couple of the controls in there a little difficult.  The problem with OpenOrienteeringMaps is that they are not up to normal orienteering mapping standards, and though I spent quite a bit of time adding and correcting paths etc in the woods, there were still patches I didn’t visit and additional paths here proved a little confusing to some.  Still, a good test of the software under tree cover, and a generally positive set of feedback from the participants.

This was followed up by a SOS event in Colchester in this series.  This time we had a full urban map, as used for the Colchester urban earlier in the year.  The courses took in a similar shape to those for that event, but this time used trivia questions at the landmarks visited as controls.  It was a little tricky tracking down the clues at times – felt more like a treasure hunt than an orienteering event maybe, and the fact that there was an outdoor film screening in one of the parks where there was a control made it a little more difficult (Colin still got this control by climbing round a fence over the river!).  The traffic on the A12 made this a short event for me, as I had to cut off my run in order to get back home in time.  4 hours driving for a 45 min run probably not my best use of time!
Equally time pressured was my run at our event at Hornchurch.  I had to start after the start window officially closed, and within 100m of the start I couldn’t find the first control.  Turns out I was on an unmarked path, and when I saw the planner (Dale) and he also couldn’t find the control I thought it was probably ok to go on to the next.  This control was found, and decided to be in the correct location, so I got the first of four consecutive DQs!  However, all in all a good event – taking in a bit of the park over the river to the east that has been rarely used and including some woods and rough open land that made spotting controls from a distance more difficult because of the high grass.  We had a slightly reduced entry for the event due to the blistering heat no doubt – this was the start of the heatwave, that eventually resulted in a couple of events being cancelled or postponed that week due to the UK’s first ever Red warning for a serious risk to health because of the weather. Overall though, a successful event, and thanks go to all the officials and helpers on the day, doing all the jobs that an event couldn’t happen without.
Other than that there were a few more Park Races – one at Cannizaro Park, Wimbledon, on the week of the Championships, which made parking and exiting the event area a little tricky!  The last one of those was s print style event on the campus of the University of Roehampton – 42 controls and three maps on the Long course!  Mole Valley continued their summer series which this year consists of score events in various south west London parks and woodlands.  At least these are score events, so I managed to avoid getting disqualified in those - my line event recent form has been less good!  Even this Sunday, in Addington Hills I managed to miss the last control, which was about 20m from the finish, and only realized when I downloaded!  Probably against the rules of orienteering, but I went back out to get that one, after finishing, then finished again, just so I could try to arrest my run of disqualifications!
Team HAVOC take the GLOSS series by storm
It was 2016 the last time HAVOC haven’t held the GLOSS trophy.  This year it was tough, and the destination of the trophy was up for grabs until the final race in Addington Hills.  We had got off to the best possible start at the CHIG event in Claybury, taking the win.  It was then over to Horton Country Park, for an event that mixed easy running up a fairly straight track with the controls fairly close by, and a tricky return through some tough areas of vegetation.  MV won their home event, and we could only manage 4th, but the way the results from the first two events fell, we were still in the lead.  Our home event was next up, and it was very close at the top.  In the end, after some recalculations of the results, we could only manage third, and dropped behind DFOK and LOK who tied in the event. Gunnersbury Park was next up, and though we could come nowhere near hosts, SLOW, an incredible second place saw us regain the lead in the series, and set up a barnstorming final round.  It looked like first or second would give us victory there, although if DFOK won, we would actually lose out on the first tiebreak.  
Fire had raged in the area as the heatwave took a grip of the country.  The event went ahead though, and with six clubs fielding a full squad it was all up for grabs.  The course was probably the most physically challenging of the series.  Up and down the steeply sloped ridges, through areas of high grass and forests.  We started on masse, near the beginning of the start window, every other starter was from team HAVOC.  But the courses were pretty tough.  It needed careful navigation to avoid mistakes.  Discussions in the car park after the event revealed most runners from HAVOC were not very confident in their times.  From multiple small mistakes, to several major errors, to just a series of difficult legs and runs, morale in the HAVOC team was low.  There were some bright spots – Dale put in a storming run, Mike was fairly clean round the course.  But could we get the six runners needed?  I had managed to fail again – missing the last control.  Guy did the same.  Barbara had a tough time out on the course, Chris Shaw and Paul were under their target time.  Charlie got his standard ratio (a shame as his time was pretty good).  But, the thing about this series, is the fact that HAVOC has more runners than most other clubs.  We have the ability to make up for these errors and disappointments.  We can rely on others to take the slack.  Dale’s run was good enough for second on the day.  Mike had the 9th fastest raw time, and only dropped down to 13th on handicap.  Jenny came in at 16th, and Janet finished her superb series with a place in the top 25.  It was all very close though – SLOW, MV and SAX were all ahead of us after four runners.  DFOK then got their 4th and 5th runners home.  A win for them and it was all over.  They had their top scoring Danni Angelova still out on the course.  In the end, she retired, and that probably made the difference.  Graham Batty matched his target time, and when Colin Jackson came in with a score good enough for 39th, the trophy was ours.  

MV ended up winning the event, and we were best of the rest.  Just.  But this time, just was more than enough.  The final table sees us 2 points clear of DFOK, 3 of LOK and 4 from MV.  We had more runners than any other club over the series.  And that, probably, was the key this year.  By having enough runners to keep our top 6 each week over the default runners, we were able to overcome any poor runs from our club runners.  We only won one event this year, and could only manage third in our home event.  But, strong results in the SLOW and LOK events, both a long way from home saw us take the trophy for the fifth time in a row.  Yes, you read that right – the FIFTH time in a row.
Congratulations each and every one of you.  You deserve it.  Have a great summer, and welcome that London Bus trophy back home.  Back where it belongs – in the HAVOC trophy cabinet.

Team HAVOC and Club League
With the GLOSS series taking up a fair bit of my time writing a review and preview each week, and then the series round up, I haven’t had a chance to keep the spreadsheet and leagues updated.  I will catch up for the new season in September.  Suffice it to say that we have had a fast start in the HAVOC league as we had big fields for all of the GLOSS races.  In addition, BOF finally removed the long qualification period for ranking points, and reduced it back to 12 months.  This has removed some of the old HAVOC members who had runs from prior, but none in the last month, so we are now down to just 17 runners.  No changes to the top 3 as Guy continues to hold the best ranking, from Mike and Paul.
We don’t have any events in the HAVOC league in August – the next is the City of London Urban on the first weekend in September.

This Month’s Highlights
August is traditionally a month where orienteering takes a bit of a break for summer, before the new autumn season starts in September, heralded by the City of London urban weekend.  The park race season concludes with a couple of races at Clapham Common and Ravenscourt.  HH continue with their weekly MapRuns on a Tuesday night.  MV have an urban event at the end of the month, and there is a SAX event at Hythe.  Before all that, HAVOC host the last of the summer street O series, at Hutton.  Come along to lend your support if you can make it – looks like a start field of around 25 to run the Short and Long courses, starting at Hutton Poplars Green, and using the MapRun software again to speed up control punching.
Local Fixtures

These are the fixtures in our two regional associations for this month.  This is taken from the BOF website, but please check before travelling to any, in case of last-minute changes.  And, please remember that most events are pre-entry only at the moment, and entries may close early if restricted entry levels are reached.
	Tue 02/08/22
	Clapham Common Park Race
	SLOW
	Clapham Common
	 

	Tue 02/08/22
	Borehamwood North MapRun Street-O
	HH
	Borehamwood North
	 

	Tue 02/08/22
	MV Summer Series
	MV
	Claremont Fan Court School
	 

	Thu 04/08/22
	HAVOC-SOS Midweek Summer Series No.8
	HAVOC
	Hutton Poplars Green
	 HAVOC event

	Tue 09/08/22
	Flamstead End MapRun Street-O
	HH
	Flamstead End
	 

	Tue 16/08/22
	Hitchin MapRun Street-O
	HH
	Hitchin
	 

	Wed 17/08/22
	Summer 2022 Map Run League
	WAOC
	Hardwick
	 

	Tue 23/08/22
	Ravenscourt Park Race
	SLOW
	Ravenscourt Park
	 

	Tue 23/08/22
	Harpenden North West MapRun Street-O
	HH
	Harpenden North West
	 

	Sat 27/08/22
	Saxons summer event
	SAX
	Hythe
	 

	Sun 28/08/22
	MV Urban event
	MV
	Horsell
	 

	Tue 30/08/22
	Jersey Farm MapRun Street-O
	HH
	Harpenden North West
	 

	Fri 02/09/22
	MV Park Event
	MV
	Morden Hall Park
	 

	Sat 03/09/22
	City of London Race
	SLOW
	London
	 HAVOC League

	Sun 04/09/22
	Mousehold Heath
	NOR
	Mousehold Heath
	 

	Sun 04/09/22
	LOK - CoL Urban middle
	LOK
	Camden area
	 

	Tue 06/09/22
	Welwyn Garden City MapRun Street-O Season Finale
	HH
	Welwyn Garden City
	 

	Sat 10/09/22
	Park-O Milton Country Park
	WAOC
	Milton Country Park
	 

	Sat 10/09/22
	SO Park-O 6 - Queens Park, Brighton
	SO
	Queens Park
	 

	Sat 10/09/22
	HH Saturday Series Nomansland
	HH
	Nomansland
	 

	Sun 11/09/22
	HAVOC EAL & SWELL
	HAVOC
	Langdon Hills
	 HAVOC event


Links:

HAVOC website

www.orienteering-havoc.co.uk 
HAVOC facebook page
www.facebook.com/pages/Havering-South-Essex-Orienteering-Club/277659605610134 

EAOA website


http://eaoa.org.uk/
SEOA website


https://www.seoa.org.uk/
British Orienteering

www.britishorienteering.org.uk 
Fabian4 (entries)

www.fabian4.co.uk 
Racesignup (entries)

www.racesignup.co.uk
The Orienteering Foundation
www.orienteeringfoundation.org.uk
Street-O style basemaps 
www.openstreetmap.org  

MapRun UK


www.maprun.uk
2017, 2018, 2019, 


2021, 2022
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